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12 Board Meeting at the Riemenschneidersô, 5 PM 
13 Sanctuary Work Day, 9 AM 
13 Field Trip at Boot Lake Nature Preserve, 8:45 AM 
14 Membership Meeting at Rum Village Nature 
 Center, 2 PM 
17 November Audubon Leaves Articles Due 

OCTOBER FIELD TRIP 
Submitted by Carol Goodall, Field Trip Chair 

For our October field trip, we will be heading to Boot Lake 
Nature Preserve in Elkhart County.  Boot Lake is a 300-acre 
State Dedicated Nature Preserve which hosts a variety of 
habitat.  We will be exploring woodland, wetland, and prairie.  
 
Parking is very limited at the preserve.  Because of this I 
request that everyone meet at the New Hope United Methodist 
Church parking lot located at 28765 CR 4, Elkhart.  The 
pastor has given us permission to park in their lot.  We will 
meet at 8:45 a.m. on Saturday, October 13th.  From the church 
we will carpool into the preserve, which is just a couple of 
minutes away. 
 
Bring water, insect repellant, sunscreen, and binoculars.  I 
have extra binoculars if you don't have your own.  Dress for 
the weather.  The property is relatively flat and hiking 
shouldn't be too strenuous.  Any questions, call, text, or drop 
me an email; (574) 276-7249 or carolgoodall@comcast.net.  
Hope to see you there.  

SEPTEMBER PROGRAM RECAP 
Submitted by Cathy Metzger 

Our speaker for the September meeting was Annie 
Aguirre, who is the Marketing and Events Coordinator 
for Elkhart County Parks.  The topic was ñsparrows."  
Why do people fear sparrows? Not in the sense of 
being physically harmed, but rather the trepidation in 
identifying the many types of sparrows found in 
Indiana.  Most people are familiar with the House 
Sparrow because they are city dwellers and mostly 
dependent on humans for food. 
 
Sparrows work with our schedule because they are 
here year round, and according to Annie, sparrows are 
just cute.  The way to identify birds is by their 
particular field markings, habitat, physical traits, 
behavior (vocalizations), and season.  One app to use 
is Merlin and Birds to Me. 
 
Sparrows are hardy birds and are more easily 
identified in the winter.  The fall and spring seasons 
bring out the oddities, and storms also push some 
birds farther than their normal range.  The two most 
commonly sighted sparrows in the winter are 
American Tree Sparrow and White-throated Sparrow, 
both which visit feeders.  The American Tree Sparrow 
has a bi-colored bill, thick eyeline, and is usually in 
larger flocks.  The White-throated Sparrow is usually 
found in woodlands and has a dark crown, white 
throat, and thick gray bill. 
 
The more common sparrows are Chipping Sparrow, 
Field Sparrow, Savannah Sparrow, and Swamp 
Sparrow.  The least common are Vesper Sparrow, 
Henslowôs Sparrow, Grasshopper Sparrow, and Lark 
Sparrow. 
  
Annie supplied us with more knowledge about the 
little brown birds (LBBs) and a better appreciation as 
we watch for them at our feeders this winter.  

OCTOBER MEMBERSHIP MEETING 
Submitted by Lindsay Grossmann, President 

Come join us on Sunday, October 14th for our 
membership meeting at Rum Village Nature 
Center.  Come at 1:00 p.m. for a pre-meeting walk 
around the grounds of Rum Village.  Our meeting will 
begin at 2:00 p.m., followed by a presentation by Rae 
Schnapp, the Conservation Director of the Indiana 
Forest Alliance.  Rae will be presenting a program 
titled "Concealed Costs and Hidden Values in 
Indiana's State Forests."  Expect to learn about the 
ecological and recreational values of our state forests 
and the true cost of logging them.  We look forward to 
seeing you then; feel free to bring a friend!  

Prairie at Boot Lake Nature Preserve,  
photo courtesy of Lindsay Grossmann 
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Newsletter Policy - The newsletter editors will only consider nature or Audubon related submissions from members.  Promotion of specific products may negate our 
non-profit status for the purposes of mailing newsletters.  Inclusion in the newsletter is at the discretion of the Audubon Leaves editors.  Thank you for understanding. 

BENDIX MEADOWS CHECKLIST REACHES 162 SPECIES IN 2018 
Submitted by Heather A.B. Downey, Bendix Meadows Count Coordinator 

First recorded sightings of a Northern Shoveler and a Cape May Warbler increased the Bendix Meadows Important Bird 

Area (IBA) Checklist from 160 to 162 species.  From April 29th through July 19th, 10 monitors volunteered their time 

and birding talents at the Bendix Meadows IBA.  Monitors visited the property 32 times, logging 113.75 hours.  

Individuals spent an average of 2.6 hours per visit and during these surveys recorded 105 species.  On average, monitors 

recorded 29 species per visit with John Davis and Trice Berkley recording the highest daily total of 47 species on May 6, 

2018.   

 

The National Audubon Society declared this ecologically valuable acreage an IBA in 2007 because it supports several 

species whose preferred grassland habitats and breeding grounds are in serious decline.  These eight species and the 

number of days recorded out of 32 are listed below: Upland Sandpiper (1), American Woodcock (3), Willow Flycatcher 

(19), Grasshopper Sparrow (4), Henslowôs Sparrow (1), Dickcissel (12), Bobolink (14), and Eastern Meadowlark. 

 

I would like to thank the following monitors for contributing their time and birding expertise to this yearôs monitoring 

season: Trice Berkley, John Davis, June Kohler, Mary Jo and Mark Mankowski, Dick Niemi, Sherry Manison, Chris 

Costello, Jim Spier, and Joan Tweedell.  Without your assistance, this project would not exist.  I am truly grateful for 

your enthusiasm and dedication to this special habitat and the birds that call it home.  

SANCTUARY REPORT 
Submitted by Doug and Heidi Gray, Sanctuary Co-Chairs 

On Saturday, September 1st, 11 volunteers came out to the Sanctuary to prepare for the Labor Day Pancake Breakfast.  
We focused on cleaning the summer quarters and biffy, trimming trails, mowing, and removing invasive plants.  Our 
Labor Day Pancake Breakfast had a rainy start, but that didnôt deter the volunteers from arriving on time and getting the 
summer quarters set up for breakfast.  The rain eventually stopped and gave us the chance to place a new donated tarp up 
over the table area just outside the summer quarters.  Despite the rain, we had 77 people attend to enjoy great pancakes, 
great conversation, and just being outside.  We appreciate all the volunteers who came out to clean, trim, cook, and 
serve!  And thank you to all that came out on Labor Day to enjoy a wonderful pancake breakfast! 
 
The fence surrounding the Sanctuary had been damaged in the spring due to fallen trees.  Mikeôs Fencing, with some 
help from Vic Riemenschneider, repaired the damaged areas in August.  
 
Invasive Thursdays is making progress in the western section of the eastern area of the Sanctuary.  We have focused on 
the removal of Oriental bittersweet (Celastrus orbiculatus), Asian bush honeysuckle (Lonicera spp.), and privet 
(Ligustrum spp.).  Two ñnewò invasive plants have been found – Chinese yam (Dioscorea polystachya) and Chinese 
bush clover (Lespedeza cuneata). The Chinese yam is newly found in St. Joseph County and the nearest county that it 
has been recorded in is in Michigan.  In Indiana it is found in the southern parts of the state.  As is the case with many 
non-native, invasive plants, they were brought to the United States for food, medicinal, or ornamental purposes.  The 
Chinese yam is highly invasive and should not be planted for any reasons.  
 
Speaking of invasives, Brad Leeper of Leeper Land Management is returning this fall to do more intensive invasive plant 
control.  On several days for three weeks he will be cutting and brushing herbicide on targeted invasive plants in a larger 
area of the eastern section of the Sanctuary that he worked on in the winter – more progress towards restoring the 
Sanctuary to its native state.  
 
IUSB Biology students are using the Sanctuary as part of their lab education.  They are learning about insects that 
produce galls on the stems of goldenrods (Solidago spp.).  
 
One of the goals SBEAS attempts to accomplish is to partner with other groups in the community.  The Indiana Native 
Plant and Wildflower Society (INPAWS) North Chapter is one such organization.  We partnered with them last year and 
have done so again this year.  INPAWS North Chapter has an annual native plant sale.  This year it was held on 
September 8th at the Sanctuary.  During the time of the sale, volunteers also helped remove invasive plants from the 
grounds.  The event was well attended, sales were good, and invasive plants were removed.  We are looking forward to 
next yearôs event. 
 
On October 2nd from 9:00 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. we anticipate a group of Bethel College students to work at the Sanctuary for 
their annual Service Day.  About 800 students head out into the community to help where they are needed.  Tasks that 
the students may help us with are removing invasive plants and trail trimming.  Several SBEAS members have signed up 
to help supervise the students, but if anyone else is interested, please contact Heidi at (574) 339-2675 or 
heidigray@sbcglobal.net. 

mailto:hdowney364@comcast.net
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 MILESTONES, PRESIDENTôS ANNUAL REPORT 

Submitted by Marge Riemenschneider, Past President 

It is with satisfaction that I am able to type ñpast presidentò after my 
name.  Late in May I turned over the trappings of the presidency to our 
new president, Lindsay Grossmann.  I am sure you will enjoy her smiles 
and having a real birder up front who keeps up on what birds are in our 
area.  I enjoy birding and nature, but I am slowing down, and do not keep 
up on what is new and exciting in our area. 
 
We moved to South Bend in 1971 and joined Audubon soon after.  We 
had children in grade school and we brought them along to the meetings 
and field trips.  After they were in high school they came to some of our 
Audubon activities but not all.  As married adults you may occasionally 
see them at the Sanctuary when they are in town.  My point is that 
Audubon is a family friendly organization.  
 
We have many members, and some of us (me especially) have trouble 
recalling a name immediately.  Please never feel hurt if any of us stumble 
over a greeting.  It is our intention to have an organization where 
everyone, adults and children, are welcome.  Two of our younger 
members found three unusual species, a Snowy Owl, a Greater White-
fronted Goose, and a Snow Goose last year for the South Bend Christmas 
Count.  They even had pictures to prove it.  We try to be a group where 
everyone is welcome and members will enjoy taking part in activities and 
reading our newsletter.  We have members that canôt come on hikes and 
sanctuary work days, but help out at our Big Red Barn Rummage Sale at 
St. Patrickôs County Park.  
 
Our meetings are divided between Elkhart and St. Joseph counties.  The 
Audubon Leaves, our newsletter, will keep you informed.  We try to be 
active and knowledgeable about important environmental issues that will 
affect our counties and country. 
 
If you are a new member you may not know we have a wildlife sanctuary 
on Clover Road adjunct to George Wilson Park on Dragoon Trail.  It is 
where we hold our three popular pancake breakfasts every summer.  This 
tradition started in 1957.  Our sanctuary is kept locked, but any member 
may have a key for a small deposit of three dollars.  Our sanctuary chairs, 
Doug and Heidi Gray, have the extra keys.  The sanctuary is fairly 
primitive with an open shelter, a small storage building, an outhouse, and 
a tractor shed.  The key unlocks everything except the tractor shed.  A 
high powerline seems to divide the property.  We mow under the 
powerlines once a year so the utility company wonôt spray the area with 
weed killer.  There are trails that go to the pond, and trails that go through 
the woods that are between our picnic shelter and George Wilson Park.  A 
few years ago I realized we were being overgrown with invasive species.  
After enjoying our small natural oasis for many years I didnôt want to see 
our natural area and trees disappearing under thick growths of oriental 
bittersweet, and having bush honeysuckle crowd out other species 
including spicebush, which is a food source for beautiful swallowtail 
butterflies.  Years ago bush honeysuckle was planted for bird food and 
nesting sites, but after three summersô removal work I have yet to find one 
bird nest in it.  I plan to be out on Thursdays, before 9:00 a.m., as long as 
the weather permits.   
 
Use your Audubon Leaves for information, and I hope you will participate 
in some of our activities, but we understand that is not possible for 
everyone.  We have one thing that unites us, and that is a love of the 
natural world.  

REMINDER:  
SANCTUARY WORK DAY 

 
SATURDAY,  

OCTOBER 13, 2018,  
9:00 A.M. 

FROM THE MINUTES 
Submitted by John Bentley, Secretary 

President Lindsay Grossmann called the 
September 9, 2018 SBEAS membership 
meeting at Rum Village Nature Center to 
order at 2:00 p.m.  Thirty-seven (37) 
members and guests were in attendance.  
After welcoming everyone, Lindsay called 
for interesting bird sightings.  Carol 
Goodall reported a Cooperôs Hawk and 
Black-throated Green and Bay-breasted 
Warblers on the pre-meeting bird walk.  
Ellen Lechlitner said a Broad-winged 
Hawk had been at Baugo Creek all 
summer.  A Loggerhead Shrike was seen 
at Kankakee Sands this summer.  A 
member reported rescuing a baby 
hummingbird, and finding a rehabilitator 
through a DNR list.  It was suggested that 
the rehabber list should be on the SBEAS 
website. 
Treasurerôs Report 
Martha Kummerer reported the following 
account balances as of August 31st: 
operating checking account (Key Bank) – 
$21,325.13; Woolman–Groet–Miller 
checking account (TCU) – $7,003.22.  She 
mentioned that an SBEAS account has 
been set up on PayPal, and that Kathy 
Levy is working to put a link to it on our 
website.  
Hospitality 
Alice Bentley introduced the refreshment 
providers for the meeitng: herself, Doreen 
Howard, and Kay Easton.  She asked for 
volunteers to fill open spots for the 
remaining 2018-2019 meetings. 
Programs 
SBEAS needs a Program Chair for the 
2018-19 year.  Some membership meeting 
programs have already been filled, so the 
new Chair would not have to start from 
scratch.  Interested persons should contact 
Lindsay Grossmann.  Lindsay also 
mentioned that the November meeting will 
be held at the Elkhart Conservation Club. 
Education 
Tai Gunter reported that SBEAS had been 
represented at the Elkhart Envirofest and 
the Middlebury Riverfest over the 
summer.  Education Chair Melissa Gunter 
has scheduled a presentation at Penn High 
School and is available for presentations at 
other schools. 
Annual Report 
Marge will be preparing the annual report 
to National and requested all Board 
members and Committee Chairs to submit 
their record of hours to her as soon as 
possible.  
 

There being no further business, the 
meeting adjourned at 2:23 p.m.  

mailto:mriem@earthlink.net
mailto:bentley@nd.edu


 
 

 

 
   

 

 

  

 

 

  

 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 
 

THESE ARE THE TIMES THAT TRY BIRDERSô SOULS 
Submitted by Laura Fuderer, Conservation Chair 

These are trying times for environmental protection and wildlife conservation due to threats from the federal 

government.  Of special concern to us birders is the decision NOT to consider the accidental killing of birds a violation 

of the Migratory Bird Treaty Act.  National Audubon Societyôs vice president of conservation policy said, ñIt reverses 

decades of precedent over 20 administrationsé Itôs a shocking step to break with that kind of tradition, and itôs of great 

concern.ò  Lax enforcement of the Endangered Species Act means that species on the brink of extinction may be killed if 

itôs done ñby accident,ò while some 249 species that are threatened but not yet on the endangered list may lose their 

protections altogether. 

   

Huge portions of two national monuments may be removed from park designation and turned over to the fossil fuel and 

mining industries, and others are being considered for removal.  Attempts are constant to undermine the Clean Water 

Act, the Clean Air Act, and the National Environmental Policy Act.  The dirtiest coal-fired power plants are being given 

a pass; fuel efficiency standards for vehicles are being reduced.  Funding for NASAôs climate monitoring system has 

been cut.  

 

Even while natural disasters are on the rise, FEMA (Federal Emergency Management Agency) has deleted the phrase 

ñclimate changeò from its strategic plan while the phrase has also been deleted from government web sites, most notably 

the Environmental Protection Agencyôs.  The 2019 budget proposal included huge cuts for research into climate change 

and renewable energy sources.  Climate change is no longer being considered as a national security threat.  And of 

course one of the most shocking moves of all was to withdraw our country from the Paris Climate Accords. 

 

If you want to take action against these assaults on environmental protections in addition to voting in the upcoming mid-

terms, join my list of 80 email activists.  Send your name and email address to me at lfuderer@nd.edu.  

MEMBERSHIP REPORT 
Submitted by Tai Gunter, Membership Chair 

Please welcome new members Lona Young, Marvin Mishkin, Arlene Hart, PJ Tracy, Carol Neice, Linda Brooks, Dennis 
Wiegard, Judy Strong, Andrew Usenick, George C. Filchak, Robert Allsop, Susie Adkins, Joan Jacobs, Linda Hoppel, 

Arlene Schrader, Mary J Robinson, Nancy Filley, and Sandra Liles.  I have worked on a summer audit of our 

membership but there still may be some lingering fixes to be made.  Look for a more detailed report in the next Audubon 

Leaves.  As always, please contact me if you have any questions about your membership or if you would like to switch 

your delivery format. 

BIRDS AT RISK - RED-HEADED WOODPECKER 
Submitted by Melissa Gunter, Education Chair 

The following is the first in a series of articles featuring "Birds at Risk" in Indiana.  These are 
birds with declining or threatened populations in our State that need help to remain safe from 
things like habitat loss and climate change.  In each article, you'll find a bird and specific things 
that you can do to help them.  We will be featuring a variety of birds with different habitats so 
that everyone can participate in one way or another.  
 
The Red-Headed Woodpecker (RHW), the subject of our Societyôs logo, is a beautiful 
checkerboard of colors that was once very common to our area, but their numbers have declined 
due to habitat loss over the last several decades.  RHWs most typically prefer to live and nest in 
open areas with large trees like an orchard, forest edge, or a forest clearing.  There are things 
landowners can do to help save RHWs.  See below: 

© Laura Gooch 

1. Build your own nest box for RHWs out of red cedar with a 6" x 6" floor, 14" tall, a 2" diameter entrance located 11" 
above the floor, and a hinged side for future cleaning.  Leave some wood chips inside the box to help discourage 
sparrows and starlings from taking over the nest.  Make sure to locate the box at least 10' high on a woodland edge or 
clearing, and remember to clean the box out at the end of the season.  For more information on RHW nest boxes, check 
out www.beautyofbirds.com/redheadedwoodpeckernestbox. 
 
2. RHWs prefer to nest in cavities of dead or dying trees.  Consider leaving dead snags in oak, cottonwood, maple, 
ash, and beech trees.  Be sure to assess the location of the dead snag to ensure that the limb will not damage a building 
or people if it falls down.  
 
3. Keep suet well stocked at your bird feeder.  Although uncommon, RHWs sometimes frequent suet feeders like 
other woodpeckers.  

mailto:lfuderer@nd.edu
mailto:lfuderer@nd.edu
mailto:tg6392@gmail.com
mailto:melissapaar@gmail.com
http://www.beautyofbirds.com/redheadedwoodpeckernestbox


NEW OR RENEWAL MEMBERSHIP FORM: NATIONAL AUDUBON SOCIETY OR CHAPTER ONLY   
(For a renewal, only include your address if it has changed) 

 
NAME:______________________________________________________________________________________ 
FULL ADDRESS: _________________________________________________________________________ 
 
____ I want to join or renew my membership in National Audubon Society.  I will receive the AUDUBON magazine plus 
membership in the South Bend-Elkhart Audubon Society.  Make check payable to National Audubon Society for $20.00. 
 
____ I want to join or renew my membership in the South Bend-Elkhart Audubon Society only.  Make check payable to South 
Bend-Elkhart Audubon Society for $20.00 (all the money goes to our local Society).  You do not receive the AUDUBON 
magazine. 
   
All memberships will receive the South Bend-Elkhart Audubon Society newsletter, Audubon Leaves.  Please send the South 
Bend-Elkhart Audubon Society newsletter by:  
_____ mail         _____ email         email address ___________________________________________ 
 
Can we contact you via email when necessary (such as to notify you of meeting cancellations)? _____ yes    _____ no 
 
MAIL THIS FORM AND CHECK TO: SBEAS MEMBERSHIP CHAIR, PO BOX 581, MISHAWAKA, IN 46546.  

THE NORTHERN FLICKER (COLAPTES AURATUS) 
Submitted by Susan Taylor 

A big, beautiful woodpecker, the Northern Flicker may be 
named for the glimpse of bright color beneath their wings, 
or the white rump patch that is visible only in flight.  Adults 
are brown with black bars on the back and wings.  A 
necklace-like black patch occupies the upper breast, while 
the belly is beige with back spots.  Males have a black or red 
moustachial stripe at the base of the beak. 
 
Flicker courtship is amorous with as many as five males 
wooing a single female.  Northern Flickers nest in holes in 
trees.  A clutch consists of 6-8 eggs.  Both sexes incubate 
for 12 days.  The young are fed by regurgitation and fledge 
about 25-28 days after hatching. 
 
Flickers are the only woodpeckers that frequently feed on 
the ground.  Although they eat berries, fruits, and seeds, 
they primarily eat insects.  Flickers are a good reason to 
change your mind about the anthills in your yard; they eat 
ants like candy.  They also use the formic acid from ants in 
preening and in keeping parasite-free. 
 
Flickers are one of the few woodpeckers that migrate.  
However, flickers have been seen locally in the winter 
enjoying ground suet spread in open tray feeders.  
 
Primary resources used in this article include: 
 
Northern Flicker, http://www.allaboutbirds.org/guide/Northern_Flicker/

lifehistory). The Cornell Lab of Ornithology (All About Birds). 
Retrieved 9-5-2018. 

Gordon, Jeffrey. ñID Yourself: Woodpeckers in Flight,ò Bird Watcherôs 
Digest, Vol. 30, No. 1 Sept/Oct/ 2007, pp 34-35. 

Winkler, Hans, David A. Christie, and David Nurney. Woodpeckers: An 
Identification Guide to the Woodpeckers of the World, Houghton 
Mifflin (1995).  ISBN 978-0-395-72043-1.  

PHOTO QUIZ! 
The winner of the September photo quiz was Marlene 

Pratt, who entered one of the six correct identifications of 

the bird in the September Audubon Leaves, the Northern 

Flicker.  Marlene was awarded a $20 gift card to the 

South Bend Farmerôs Market.  Congratulations, Marlene!  

Read about the Northern Flicker in the article to the 

right. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

The October Audubon Leaves Photo Quiz is shown 

above.  All correct answers will be entered in a drawing, 

and the winner will receive a $20 gift card.  Send 

responses along with your mailing address to 

LSNamestnik@yahoo.com with PHOTO QUIZ in the 

subject line.  You can also send a response in the mail to: 

 

Lindsay and Scott Namestnik 

26568 SR 4   

North Liberty, Indiana 46554 

 

Good luck! 
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Want to recycle your Styrofoam?  If you have 
excess polystyrene (the kind used in packaging, not 
for food), bring it to our meetings so members 
Vonda Bell or Laura Fuderer can transport it to a 

company that will recycle it. 

mailto:tsusan@andrews.edu
http://www.allaboutbirds.org/guide/Northern_Flicker/lifehistory
http://www.allaboutbirds.org/guide/Northern_Flicker/lifehistory
mailto:lsnamestnik@yahoo.com
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Membership:  Tai Gunter 

 (574) 453-6475 

 

The South Bend-Elkhart Audubon 

Society publishes the Audubon Leaves 

nine times a year:  February, March, April, 

May, Summer, September, October, 

November, and December-January.  

Comments and membersô articles are 

welcome; deadline for the November issue 

is October 17th.  Send comments or 

articles to:  

   Lindsay and Scott Namestnik 

    26568 State Road 4 

    North Liberty, Indiana 46554;  

or email to: LSNamestnik@yahoo.com. 

South Bend-Elkhart Audubon (574) 334-7761 . . . . . . . 

ITôS YOUR TIME TO SHINE! 
Submitted by Lindsay Grossmann, President 

Did you know that South Bend - Elkhart Audubon Society is one of 
the most active Audubon chapters in the state?  We thrive because of 
dedicated volunteers at all levels of the organization.  We become a 
better Society through continuous growth and flourish as a result of 
diverse opinions.  Right now, we are in immediate need of a WGM 
Chair for our grant program, a Program Chair to find speakers for 
our membership meetings, and an Archivist/Historian to preserve the 
legacy of our organization.  For more information, please contact me 
at earthlindz@gmail.com or (574) 807-4443 to inquire how we 
might best put your skills and talents to use to better our society.  

 

The South Bend-Elkhart Audubon Society is on the web at www.sbeaudubon.org 

GO PAPERLESS!  
E-subscribe to the Audubon Leaves at LSNamestnik@yahoo.com. 

Include your present mailing address, and put ñLeavesò in the subject line.  
Weôll do the rest! 

mailto:lsnamestnik@yahoo.com
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